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Sandwich, Illinois
City Hall Annex •128 East Railroad Street
                                                               Committee-of-the-Whole Council Meeting

                                                                           April 1st, 2024 immediately following Regular Council Meeting
COW Council Meeting                                                                                                                           April 1st, 2024  

     MINUTES
Mayor Latham called the meeting to order at 8:48 PM
Roll call was taken:

Present:  
Mayor Latham, Clerk Ii, Aldermen Arnett, Erickson, Fritsch, Johnson,
Littlebrant, Robinson & Whitecotton
Absent:  Aldermen Kreinbrink 

     Quorum established

 Also Present: Attorney Gottschalk, City Administrator Penman, Police Chief Senne
                          & EMA Director Eberle
Mayor Latham read an Open Roads ABATE of IL, Inc. Proclamation declaring May, 2024, as Motorcycle Awareness Month. 
Foster, Buick, Conklin, Lundgren & Gottschalk Law Group:  Attorney Gottschalk reported on continuing to complete the procure policy that is about 50% complete.  She also reported that a deed did not go in the direction she wished, and will go for option 2 which is notice of a scrivener’s error.
City Clerk Ii: No Report
City Treasurer:  Open Position 
City Administrator Penman advised that bid openings will be conducted on Thursday (April 4th) for the 2024 Sidewalk Program.  He reported that he had conducted two interviews for the Economic Director position, and that the wastewater treatment plant construction will have a change order for approval at the next meeting.
City Department Reports: No reports 
Aldermen Reports: 

Alderman Arnett met with some residents recently regarding the pro’s and con’s of home-rule.  Home-rule will give the City the ability to pass ordinances and increase taxes.  Everyone understood that any proclamation passed creating a non-sanctuary community without the benefit of home-rule is illegal.  City Attorney advised strongly against passing such  a non-sanctuary resolution.

Alderwoman Erickson piggy-backed on Chief’s earlier report that March is Autism Awareness Month.

Alderman Fritsch inquired about the traffic study on Dayton Street and Church Street / Route 34 to determine if the intersection should be a right-hand turn only.  Chief advised that the findings were not warranted for any change.
Alderwoman Johnson reiterated from the earlier Regular Council Meeting felt it was a better route to have the County become non-sanctuary before pursuing Sandwich to proceed.  Sandwich is located in three counties, and will have three times the fight.  Alderman Fritsch questioned if the County passes a resolution making the DeKalb County non-sanctuary, is that legally binding on the City.  Attorney felt it would not, depending on the language within their resolution, and the County’s decision would only impact unincorporated Sandwich.
Alderman Robinson felt it was not necessary to declare a city sanctuary or non-sanctuary.
New Business:  
a. 2024-2025 Pavement Management Program:  Initially, the 2024-2025 pavement management program, included S. Duvick Ave, Dayton Street, and E. Center Street.  After initial engineering, it was determined work on Dayton Street was more expensive than estimated, and to delay work on S. Duvick Ave.  A Resolution will be presented for approval at the April 15th meeting to request use of $478,000 of MFT (Motor Fuel Tax) funds to complete roadway improvement work on E. Center Street and Dayton Street.
b. Plan Commission & Zoning Board of Appeals Fee Increase:  City Administrator Penman explained that the current petition fee is $475.00.  Citing a recent zoning issue, multiple hearings were held before the proposal was withdrawn.   A petitioner not present has also been a problem in the past.  Actual costs to hold public meetings vary from $750 to $1,350 dependent on the city attorney’s presence.  Recommendation is to raise the plan commission and zoning board of appeals meetings to $750.00, and be restricted to one meeting and one appeal.  Additional costs could be incurred should the petitioner be unprepared for the public meeting or fails to attend the public hearing on his own behalf.
Announcements:  Next meeting for the Finance Committee will be on Monday, April 15th,  2024, at 6:30 PM.  The Regular Council meeting will meet at 7:00 PM on the same date immediately followed by the Committee-of-the-Whole meeting. 
Audience Comments:  Resident, Becky Nelson, felt that Executive Sessions should be held at the end of a meeting rather than the middle of meeting noting that half of the audience will leave whenever the Council goes into closed session.  Ms. Nelson proceeded to read a declaration calling for Sandwich to become a non- sanctuary city, and asked that it be placed on the agenda for the next meeting.  She pointed out a proclamation was read endorsing Motorcycle Awareness Month but there is no proclamation protecting the citizens of Sandwich by becoming a non-sanctuary community noting that the City Attorney said previous that it is illegal for Sandwich to do so.  She challenged any alderman to put the resolution on the agenda for April 15th, and if the Council will not do their job, she will find people to unseat them in 2025.

Adjournment:  There being no further business to come before the Council, motion made by Alderman Robinson and seconded by Alderwoman Erickson to adjourn the Committee-of-the-Whole Council Meeting at 9:08 PM.   Motion carried unanimously on voice vote.


                                                                                                   
     /s/   Denise Ii – City Clerk
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